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MEMORANDUM

DATE: January 3, 1978

TO: Scientific & Statistical Committee Members
FROM: Executive Di rector/é)b:\f:\‘tu

SUBJECT: SSC Meeting January 22, 23, & 24, 1979

I am sending the following information for your review before the
January SSC meeting.

1. Minutes of the SSC meeting of November 28, 29 and 30, 1978.

2. A report of the meeting between the US and USSR scientists which
Dr. Bevan attended in Seattle December 20-24.

3, A packet of material on Socio and Economic data collection for
FMP's which includes:

a. Memo of December 28, 1978 from Mark Hutton to Panel

b. Questionnaire dealing with data needs for the preparation of
fishery management plans

Q. Report on Socio-Economic Data Strategy Meeting held in January
of 1978

d. Letter of November 1, 1978 from Hoyt Wheeland to Tom Roach

e. Memo from Zuboy to Regional Panel Chairmen transmitting back-
ground information on the Socio-Economic Data Contract and the
role of the Regional Panels, also a copy of the RFP, etc.

f. Dr. Miles' letter to Richard Frank (signed by Lokken) of
January 31, 1978 commenting on the report entitled "Economic

and Allied Data Needs for Fisheries Management."

The Shrimp FMP is expected in our office the end of the week and will be
mailed to the SSC as soon as possible after it is received.

The King Crab FMP will not be presented to the Council until March and
has therefore been dropped from the agenda for the January meeting.

Attachments
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SCIENTIFIC & STATISTICAL COMMITTEE
January 22-24, 1979

The Scientific and Statistical Committee meeting was called to
order at 10:00 am, Monday, January 22, 1979 in the Council offices.
Present were:

Steve Pennoyer, Chairman
Jack Robinson, Vice Chairman
Dr. Don Bevan
Dr. James A. Crutchfield
Don Rosenberg
Dr. Ed Miles
-~ Dr. George Rogers
Alan Milliken
Dr. Frank Fukuhara
Jack Lechner (arrived after lunch)

The SSC welcomed Dr. James A. Crutchfield the newest member of the
5SC.

SHRIMP WORKSHOP

Brenda Melteff of the Univ. of AK and Pat Holmes, ADF&G, reported
on the progress of the Shrimp Workshop planned for Kodiak February
12-15, 1979 and distributed an agenda. Mr. Holmes stated they had good
response from foreign countries and were expecting a good deal of participation.
The SSC stated they were impressed with the amount of work that had
taken place to organize the workshop. The workshop content seems designed
to answer questions of management and research pertinent to problems of
Council shrimp management plan preparation.

The SSC asks that the Council approve travel for one SSC member to
attend, Jack Robinson. The Council may wish to approve travel to this
workshop for other Council or AP members.

SOCIOECONOMIC DATA NEEDS CENTAUR ASSOCIATES QUESTIONNAIRE

The SSC wishes to restate the view expressed in the last two
substantive paragraphs of Harold Lokken's letter on this subject to
Richard Frank, dated January 31, 1978. In particular, we think that
only certain types of data are suitable for collection on a long-term,



continuous basis at the national level. These relate to the analysis of
consumer demand, the price impacts of fluctuations in consumer demand,
and problems related to international trade in fisheries products.

From the point of view of the North Pacific Council, however,
questions related to the harvesting and processing of fisheries are
paramount in so far as these have very significant effects on employment,
incomes, distribution of incomes by gear type and locality, and,
consequently, on local fishing communities in general.

The focus on harvesting and processing issues implies a regional,
not national, approach to data collection storage and retrieval. Within
that regional approach, data to be collected must be defined by some
conceptual/analytical framework which specifies how they are to be
utilized and why. But the types of data required, as listed in the
questionnaire submitted, are so general as to be meaningless in the
context of North Pacific problems. The question of subsistence fisheries
is never raised. The survey addresses a large number of issues that may
be important to the national economy but these are not necessarily
germane to the management responsibilities of the North Pacific Council.
Moreover, we note that the collection of primary economic data from
private companies in the harvesting sector is such a difficult under-
taking that there is simply no hope of doing this on a continuous,
routine basis. In fact, if it were attempted, it would alienate the
people whose cooperation is essential when periodic surveys must be
carried out.

The most important questions for our purposes, given the management
plans which we must produce, and given the difficulty and cost of collecting
relevant data, are: 1) What are the minimal requirements for producing
each particular FMP? 2) What particular community characteristics are
important?

The SSC therefore recommends that the Council establish an ad hoc
working group consisting of Messrs. Crutchfield, Miles and Rogers of the
SSC, Messrs. Hart, Marasco, Martin and Stokes as economists involved in
the preparation of FMP's or other relevant activities, the chairmen of
the plan development teams and two members of the Advisory Panel.

The task assigned to this group should be to evaluate the draft
FMP's which have been prepared to date in terms of the following questions:

1) wWhat socioeconomic information would have been useful but is
missing?

2) What sources of information were utilized with what effectiveness?

3) What information on community characteristics appears to be
necessary independently of particular FMP's?



It is expected that this group will be convened during the period
of April/May 1979 and deliver a report by June 1, 1979.

SHRIMP FMP

The Management Plan Development Team for the Bering Sea Shrimp FMP
discussed the plan with the SSC. Paul Anderson of the Team pointed out
the FMP was for the Bering Sea and not just the Pribilof Area as in the
January 8, 1979 title of the draft. The team stated the plan's historical
harvest and biological data, EY's, 0Y's, etc., refer to the Pribilof
grounds. The intent is to prohibit fishing outside of the Pribilof
area, except by special permit from Department of Commerce and the
Council for an exploratory fishery if requested.

The SSC recommends the Council approve the Plan, after recommended
editing changes, to go out for public review and commended the MPDT on
their drafting of the Plan.

SSC POLICIES & PROCEDURES

The SSC expressed their concern of not having sufficient time to
review the documents directed to it for comment. They request that if
possible they would like one month's lead time to review first drafts of
the FMP's, and two weeks lead time to review second drafts. On contract
reports they would like three weeks to one month's time. They also
talked about agenda development and stated they will try to identify
when they are going to discuss each subject, so the concerned public,
team and agency personnel could better schedule their time.

The SSC established a procedure of appending to their meeting
minutes a list of all documents reviewed at each meeting. This will
provide a permanent record of all documents reviewed by the SSC.

US/USSR SCIENTISTS MEETING

Dr. Bevan presented the SSC with a brief report of the meeting of
December 20-24 held in Seattle. He pointed out the Soviets were using
ground survey techniques to verify aerial surveys on herring. He stated
it would be worthwhile to look into their methodology and its possible
application to Alaskan fishery management problems.

Mr. Larkins commented that NMFS is following up to some extent on this.
Dr. Bevan stated papers would be forthcoming when they are edited and
translated.



GROUNDFISH OBSERVER PROGRAM

Phil Rigby reported that a U.S. bait fishery had started prior to
Christmas in the Davidson Bank area and took about 250,000 pounds,
primarily of Pacific cod. It is planned to send out observers on trips
in the westward region in the next two weeks. He stated 5-6 boats
should be fishing for bait in the next month. He also stated Alaska
Packers and New England Fish Company indicated they would be starting a
fishery this month on Kodiak.

TETRA TECH DRAFT FINAL REPORT ON EFFECTS OF HYDRAULIC CLAM
HARVESTING IN THE BERING SEA

Mr. Tom Kauwling of Tetra Tech made a slide and TV presentation on
their draft final report. He reviewed the scope, field study, sampling
plan, etc. The report is not complete and a final draft will be available
in March. The SSC suggested clarification of the section referring to
marine mammals and recommended that consideration of future research
studies emphasizing the clams and the fishery impact on the clams. The
S8SC suggested that Tetra Tech add a conclusion section, referencing
pertinent results to the objectives of the contract. The SSC is to
direct their individual comments thru Mark Hutton in writing, to Tetra
Tech.

TANNER CRAB REPORT

The SSC reviewed a NMFS report entitled "Assessment of Tanner Crab
Stocks in the Eastern Bering Sea for the 1979 Fisheries from the 1979
NMFS Trawl Survey" and discussed it with the author, Jerry Reeves. The
ABC range for C. bairdi is given as 42.8 to 70.0 million pounds reflecting
the uncertainty of current stock conditions. Jerry Reeves pointed out
that warmer water temperatures in the last two years may have increased
mortality or decreased availability of bairdi to the survey gear.
Regarding the projected long term decline in C. bairdi abundance, he
stated this should bottom out in 1982.

C. opilio: Jerry Reeves reported NMFS had compared the 1979 survey
to the 1975 OCS survey. He noted the decline in large size male opilio
and the significant shift in distribution of large C. opilio to south of
58°. 1In 1975, distribution of opilio south and north of 58°N latitude
was about 50-50, while in 1978 about 90% of legal opilio were south of
58°. This may pose very substantial problems for the Japanese Tanner
crab fleet in taking the 15,000 mt TALFF north of 58° in 1979, since it
appears there may not be sufficient large males in that area. There is

some uncertainty regarding the accuracy of the survey results. Additionally

we could not predict at this time the ice conditions in the Bering Sea
or U.S. fishery desire to fish for opilio concentrations in the area
from 57°-58°N. It was pointed out that there is some evidence from
current price negotiations of an increased U.S. interest in opilio.
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The SSC indicated the need to base any changes in regulation should be
judged on fishery performance, but felt that NMFS/ADF&G should discuss
the report and develop the criteria upon which regulation changes in
1979 could be based if required to enable Japan to take her 15,000 mt
TALFF allocation. The SSC requested NMFS/ADF&G report back to the SSC
regarding the alternatives and possibilities at the meeting in February.

The Committee discussed briefly exploitation rates and management
strategies. It was pointed out again that we had requested that in view
of the projected long term decline in bairdi abundance (through at least
1982) that the team and appropriate agencies had been requested to
present further analysis on size limits and exploitation rates later
this spring. For the current season the managing agencies intend to
keep the Council informed on in-season fishery progress and management
strategies.

GULF OF ALASKA AMENDMENTS

The SSC heard presentations and reviewed documents from Carl Mundt
and Paul MacGregor, representing the North Pacific Longline/Gillnet
Association and also from Jay Hastings representing the Japan Trawl
Association.

The Committee worked from the Council Action Paper of January
25-26, 1979 (Agenda Item #12). Bert Larkins and Phil Rigby of the plan
development team were available for questions.

Deferred Amendment #l: Change the sablefish OY. The SSC reviewed the
document entitled " (DRAFT) GENERAL PRODUCTION MODELS ON SABLEFISH IN THE
NORTH PACIFIC" by Loh-Lee Low and Vidar Wespestad. Bert Larkins' analysis
based on it indicated an EY of 14,000 - 20,000 mt for 1979. Mr. Larkins'
analysis indicates an OY of 13,000 mt would be conservative and appropriate
because the CPUE in 1977 was very reduced and 78, while showing no

further decline, did not increase. Mr. Larkins pointed out that the
conservative approach is further helped by the fact that approximately
some 3500 mt of the 15,000 mt OY available for harvest in 1978 was not
taken and will carry over in the stock to this year. It was also pointed
out that there has been an apparent increase in juvenile abundance in

the Gulf as one sign that declining trends may be leveling or reversing.
The Committee concurred with Mr. Larkins' assessment.

Deferred Amendment #2: Open Davidson Bank to longlining. The SSC
reviewed this matter and feels this is not a scientific problem. The
main problem is with gear conflict and promoting development of the U.S.
fishery and not with the status of stocks. There is only a small U.S.
fishery there at present and we were not given any data on the likelihood
of any major expansion at this time.




Deferred Amendment #3: Restrict the incidental catch of sablefish in
joint-venture catches and allocations to 0.5% of the total pollock
catch: We did not consider this amendment, as it was approved by the
Council in December. As requested by the Council, we did look into the
feasibility of a directed trawl fishery for sablefish. Past foreign
fishing performance and data from Washington, Oregon and California
indicates that a directed trawl fishery can occur but economics and
fishing area will probably restrict this. Generally trawl catch fish
are smaller and command a lower price.

Deferred Amendment #4: Eliminate the special joint-venture reserve
amount of Pacific Cod (3,000 mt). The Committee felt that the total
question of DAH, reserves and TALFF for this and other species needs to
be reexamined. In the Gulf the 1979 cod DAH is given at 15,500 mt plus
a reserve of 10,000 mt, even though only a very small portion of this
total tonnage was taken by U.S. fishermen in 1978. At present there is
no provision in the plan for reallocation of unused DAH even though
reserves can be reallocated 259 every two months with possible total
reallocation by July 2. Phil Chitwood reviewed the NMFS telephone
survey of industry groundfish processing intent for 1979 that led to
identical DAH estimates to those used in 1978. No actual data was
presented to the Committee in support of these estimates. After
considerable discussion the Committee recommended that the Council:

(a) Appoint a working group to consider how to arrive at DAH. We
feel a standardized way to arrive at a reasonably accurate DAH
should be derived. This group could consist of two people
from the SSC, (Rogers and Crutchfield suggested), someone from
the NMFS Regional Office (Phil Chitwood) and some AP members,
etc. This information could be used to help standardize DAH
determination and documentation on the national level as well.

(b) Request that the Regional Office soon resurvey the U.S. industry
to try to verify their estimates of what they expect to take
this year.

(c) The Council amend the FMP to allow release of DAH to reserve
with Council approval. This would not be an automatic release.
This would apply maximum flexibility in both allowing U.S.
fishing of its DAH and transfer to TALFF if U.S. capacity/intent
is overestimated.

Figures given us indicate about 3,500 mt of cod were taken by all
U.S. fisheries in 1979, against a present DAH of 15,500. The Council may
wish to consider transfer of some of this DAH to reserves although this
could probably be handled at the time amendment (c) was approved.



Deferred Amendment #5: Reduce the number of regulatory areas in the

Gulf of Alaska. Mr. Larkins' position remains that grouping of the

areas would not have any significant impact on state of stock. He
provided a chart which suggested that if the areas were cut to three

that they be Southeast and Yakutat, Kodiak and Cherikof, and that Shumagin
stand alone as the third area. He feels that with existing boundary

lines and what is known of stock concentrations that this proposal is
reasonable. As stated at the last meeting, the Committee feels that

this is a bandaide apporach to the operational problems engendered by
minute foreign allocations of some species in some areas. The real

answer still probably lies with examination of the need for different

area OY's for individual species plus some added flexibility for the
Council and Regional Director to implement these changes. We feel the
team should reexamine this problem and suggest appropriate plan amendments.
The SSC feels that it would be acceptable at this time to cut the areas
and that the Council should use Bert Larkin's recommendation which is
based at least in part on NMFS oceanographic data for the Gulf.

Deferred Amendment #6: Allow a directed foreign longline fishery for
Pacific cod between 157° West longitude and 140° West longitude landward
of the 500 meter isobath during the off-season for U.S. halibut fishermen.
The SSC reviewed this amendment but felt they did not have enough information
to make a recommendation to the Council. They recommended a small

study group, with SSC members Bevan and Milliken to meet with Bert

Larkins and Phil Rigby, and members of the Halibut Commission to discuss
this matter. They recommend the matter be deferred until this group

meets and the team collects more data and information. They asked the
group to meet within the next week or two and the team to have information
available at the next meeting.

Atka Mackeral: There is presently no OY or TALFF for Atka mackeral in

the SE region. The Japanese currently harvest mackeral incidentally to
other species and requested a small TALFF to accommodate legitimate
by-catches. Bert Larkins stated that the O OY estimate was inappropriate
and simply reflected a lack of data. Foreign harvests indicate substantial
Atka mackeral off SE. The Committee would endorse an OY for this species
sufficient to alleviate the incidental catch problem but not to sponsor

an expanded fishery until further data is available.

BERING SEA/ALEUTIAN GROUNDFISH FMP

The public comment period for this plan has just ended. The draft
plan, public comment summaries and a number of public and agency documents
were given the Committee. Public testimony was also received and the
items contained in the January 25-26 Council Decision Paper (Agenda Item
#10) were noted. Team members Rigby and Larkins commented on various
items.






